# **EAB Update!**

An occasional newsletter from the Honorary Secretary

Dear Members,

#### The Future of LA BRITA ESPERANTISTO:

Unfortunately William Auld, our esteemed editor, has been ill this autumn. Bill is now recovered but his schedule is out of order. Thus the November/December issue is likely to be at least a month late. Therefore, in order to keep you in the picture about the fast changing scene, I am sending EAB Update out more or less on schedule and it is a larger issue than usual. It is hoped that L.B.E. can be posted to you just before Christmas.

As Bill approaches his 75th birthday (November 6), he has said that after 28 years of editing La Brita Esperantisto he would now like a new editor to be found. We thank Bill for his long, arduous and often thankless duty to the movement during this long time. Later in this newsletter I will pose some questions about our future publications policy and earnestly invite you to respond with your opinions.

The sale of 140 Holland Park Avenue has now taken place and we have received payment. This money was immediately put into our Charity Deposit Fund account pending decisions about its long-term use.

We expect, at our next Management Committee meeting on 13 November, to appoint Paul Hewitt as a part time Director of E.A.B. Paul will work a three-day week and initially will be doing research into what we should be offering our members. Once we have some answers we shall try to give better value for the membership subscriptions. Paul will initially work a sixmonth contract and we, and he, will then review the situation. Paul was formerly head of a school and took early retirement. He has wide-ranging interests and will bring a fresh approach to the development of E.A.B.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

#### **Questions, Questions and Questions!**

The announcement in the last issue of the imminent sale of our London office and a probable move to Wedgwood Memorial College (W.M.C.) at Barlaston produced a number of questions from Arnold Pitt, long time editor of THE ESPERANTO TEACHER. I think that these and the responses will be of interest to many members.

How long is it envisaged that we remain at the temporary address?

It is likely to be about 12 months.

Does the £3,000 p.a. rent relate to the temporary or permanent address?

To the temporary address.

Is it intended to replace Martyn McClelland? If so what steps are being taken to find a successor who would be willing to live in the Barlaston area? If not, what other arrangements are being made? Is it envisaged that a post holder would get living accommodation at W.M.C.?

We have only been operating for four weeks so far at Ipswich and therefore a full picture is still not visible but our current estimate is that a full time employee will not be needed to handle the routine work. We have taken on a temporary part time office worker to work 12 hours a week and envisage this as being sufficient for the near future. Later, when a Director is appointed who will be doing non-routine work, then the work load for the office worker will increase and so will the hours worked. Currently 'call diversion' is in use so that when the office is not manned, incoming phone calls are automatically routed to the home of the Hon. Sec. or whoever has volunteered to be on duty. Phone calls, apart

Issue 1.4 November 1999

from admin matters between our Hon. Treas, and Eric Walker and Fraser Dunbar, amount to only one or two daily. When we decided that W.M.C. would be a good location for the office, we realised that it would not be possible to find an Esperantist to be the office worker. The time spent in Ipswich will be a useful trial period in arranging the system so that a non-Esperantist can do 90% of the routine work. Of course we shall encourage our 'temp' to learn Esperanto! We do not intend to provide any living accommodation at W.M.C. The Director will work from home and mainly communicate with the office by phone, fax and e-mail and will probably visit only once a month, more or less. To exercise control over the office worker a work plan will be put into place and the current Director of W.M.C. has kindly offered to keep an eye on how our office is being run. We are very conscious indeed of the need to constantly ensure that the office is well run.

What sort of premises are envisaged at Barlaston? Conversion of existing buildings or construction of a new one?

A combination of both. Currently there exists a separate building, formerly a coach house, which is currently used on the ground floor as a games room. The upper room is derelict. The general plan is that the games room is converted to be the office and book service. Adjacent to this a large room should be built to house the Butler Library. The derelict upper room is to be converted into a twin bedroom and over the new library room it is planned to build another two twin bedrooms, all with en-suite facilities. Toilets with access for disabled people plus simple drink making facilities are to be included. The coach house is already linked to the college's central heating system and this will extend to the new rooms.

Will we own the premises we use or pay rent? It is estimated that the capital expenditure on the above will come to about £160,000. We shall only go ahead provided that a satisfactory contract is made between EAB and the owners of the college, who are Stoke on Trent Borough Council and Staffordshire County Council. What is 'satisfactory' is open to a variety of meanings. Speaking personally, I would hope that this expenditure of £160,000 (it could rise of course as building contracts have a nasty habit of 

doing!) would give us rent free accommodation for both the library and the office for 99 years with the proviso that if either party wanted to end the agreement, that we would receive back part of our investment in proportion to the fraction of 99 years that we had spent there, adjusted for inflation. I would hope that there would be separate contracts relating to the office and the library with the capital expenditure separated out between the two because it could be possible that EAB would want to move the office but not the library. Repairs to the structure would be the responsibility of the college. leaving us to pay for internal decorations to the office and library, heating costs of the office to be charged to us. In return, the college has the extra income which is generated by the extra three twin bedrooms. Incidentally, outside of actual Esperanto courses, **EAB** members wanting to stay at the college and study in the library will be able accommodation at a 25% discount on the normal terms. Whilst the present Director of WMC is supportive of Esperanto a future incumbent of the post might not be so sympathetic.

What steps are being taken to deal with this eventuality?

We had thought hard about this. That is why we must have a watertight contract on the lines mentioned above. However, it must be remembered that the Wedgwood Memorial College's links with Esperanto long predate the current Director. Ever since the foundation of the college in the 1940's there has been an Esperanto connection. Alderman Horace Barks, who was one of the main movers in the setting up of WMC, was an ardent Esperantist. In the Staffordshire educational world there is a general acceptance of the status of Esperanto at WMC and, it's a personal opinion of course, but I think our good relationship with the college will continue after a change of Director there. It is not a one way relationship, there are advantages for the college, as well as for EAB, in our moving to their site

# September 1999 Management Committee meeting

- ➤ The Hon. Sec. was asked to write to various bodies to try to stop the flow to us of magazines which are not considered suitable for retention.
- Fears were expressed that when the office moves to Barlaston there would not be satisfactory supervision and control of the office staff. However the majority of the committee felt that this problem could, and would, be solved.
- The question was again raised about the unsatisfactory nature of our Enquirer's Pack. Hopefully, with the appointment of a Director who can push things forward much quicker than a committee, we may see some progress on this. (Meanwhile the Hon. Sec. has taken provisional steps to improve what we send out, including adding a copy of EKo and Komencanto, to the package.)
- Dur revised web page (www.esperanto.demon.co.uk) is functioning well with plenty of links to various Esperanto activities. It is aimed at English speaking people who 'surf the net' and get an average of 400-500 hits (visits) a month. A travelling display is being used at public libraries in Scotland and the north of England. The Eastern Federation also has a display touring round East Anglia and their full colour information leaflet is producing several enquirers and new federation members.
- We decided to again send out the leaflet about Appleby 2000 (our A.G.M. weekend), with the January-February issue of La Brita Esperantisto.
- ➤ Book Service. We agreed that it is not sensible, given the small size of the market, that we should be selling the same titles as the SATEB book service. Therefore in future the two services will co-ordinate their purchases.
- EAB Action Plan. This is being worked on at present and an announcement will be made when a detailed report has been drawn up.

European Parliament. Arrangements have been made to translate into English, from time to time, circulars for sending out to British M.E.P.s.

# News of the 'Esperanto' World

\*\*\*\*\*

- Our chairman, Edmund Grimley Evans was married on 6th August to Kate Mitchell. I am sure we all wish Edmund and Kate all the best for a happy future together.
- \* I was saddened to read in Heroldo of the death of Barbara Cvetkova of St Petersburg. Any Esperantists who have visited that beautiful city have almost certainly met Barbara, a tall and impressive figure in former vears. Always inquisitive and dominating, I remember how, many years ago when I took a group to what was then Leningrad, I happened to say to Barbara, who had been rather laying down the law to us: "Barbara, some of us will begin to think that you are a dictator if you don't let us make some decisions for ourselves". Barbara drew herself up and went to the group who were sitting in another part of the room and said, standing akimbo: "Eric says I'm a dictator, it's not true is it?". I took a photo of her at that moment which I will always treasure. Whatever time of day you arrived or flew off from the airport, Barbara, in spite of her advancing years (she was born in 1910 and suffered through two terrible wars) would be there. This reminds me of another blow that our movement in Russia has suffered during the last two years and that is the death from cancer of Lena Lebedeva of Moscow aged no more than 30. Lena was another who would always put herself out to help a fellow Esperantist. Often I flew into Moscow from Siberia and there at the crowded internal airport, even at 1 o'clock in the morning, Lena would meet me and take me off to knock up some other sleepy Muscovite to put us up (without any prior warning!) for the rest of the night. Sometimes I feel that we Esperantists in the West, having had a relatively comfortable life, don't make the same effort that those who have suffered will make for others

#### November 1999

unknown to them, but who share something in common

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# Free Book Offer!

Don't forget that if you spend £20 on books you will also receive free, gratis and for nothing; Angla Antologio 2 and La Internacia Kuirlibro.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# **How Do People Learn Esperanto?**

Once you've decided to study Esperanto, the logical question is "How?". There are numerous ways but the best one for you will depend on many factors. Here are some of them.

#### Financial:

If you are short of funds, you can send for the EAB free 12-lesson correspondence course. Or you can download an internet course by logging on to Ian Fantom's free postal course at <a href="http://esperanto.org.espviva">http://esperanto.org.espviva</a> or, you could look at the internet course of Esperanto League of North America (ELNA) <a href="http://esperanto/esperanto/course">www.ifi.fi/pacujo/esperanto/course</a>

#### Motivation:

- a) You're just curious; what is Esperanto all about? Richardson's Esperanto-Learning and Using the International Language would be a good choice.
- b) You are fascinated by the language itself and just want to be able to read it; or you want to be able to correspond with people in other countries. Almost any textbook can serve these purposes (e.g., Teach Yourself Esperanto, Esperanto for beginners)
- c) You are most interested in conversing in Esperanto: Playing tapes can help fine-tune your listening skills. Buy the pronunciation tapes or Jen Nia Mondo, which has an accompanying tape. Joining or starting a local conversation group can get your tongue, mouth and voice in shape, and give you a motive for communicating ideas orally so that you'll be ready for foreign visitors or travel. But

probably the fastest way to gain this skill is to join the one-week total immersion summer school at Wedgwood Memorial College, at Barlaston near Stafford. This takes place every August. If you can afford it, the 3-week course at San Francisco State University, usually every July, is certainly worth attending. Incidentally ELNA has just produced a new teaching video Esperanto-Pasporto al la tuta mondo. This has not been seen at EAB yet but details can be obtained from Dr. Paul Gubbins, 3 Arden Court, Mossley, Congleton, Cheshire CW12 3JH.

Tel: 01260 274 575.

Email: pgubbins@compuserve.com

#### Your Genes:

Some people learn languages best by listening; others by seeing; and most by a combination of both. So whether you join a class or teach yourself, you can concentrate on whatever gets results for you. Also, learning any language - even - Esperanto - is much more difficult for some than for others, so don't get discouraged. (Recently a 14 year old with exceptional genes was able to write flawless Esperanto after only one year of self-study and an internet course! But most people need more time and help.)

# Geography:

If you're lucky, you can contact a local Esperanto group near you for guidance, and perhaps even join a class. If not, you can learn on your own. (A French mathematics professor became fluent by talking aloud to himself on his walk to and from school, what others thought of him is not known.)

# Personality:

If you are naturally self-disciplined and independent, you can profitably study Esperanto on your own. If you need guidance, a correspondence course might be your best choice. There are a several modestly priced ones at different levels. But if you enjoy being with people, attending a class would be ideal. If you want to learn Esperanto, you'll find a way!

(Reprinted from Esperanto-USA)

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# Felixstowe Esperanta Semainfino

Don't miss the opportunity to take part in a truly Esperanto atmosphere during the Felixstowe Ferry Esperanta Semainfino, 25-27 Feb 2000. The theme this year is Saxons, so you don't have long to brush up on your knowledge! Please use the enclosed subscription form. See you there!

\*\*\*\*\*

# **Europe-wide Congress**

Ostend 27 April - 1 May 2,000. For people who have reached at least a basic level this is worth a visit. It is hoped that a small group will travel together to this. However accommodation must be booked independently direct with the Congress organisers. A leaflet is available from the office. Brief basic facts are: enrolment fee £44 until the end of November with a surcharge after that date. Accommodation: 3 star hotel. Single room £54.50 and £39.50 in a twin room. 1 star hotel. £21 in a single room and £18.50 in a twin. Youth Hostel is about £9.50. All prices are per night and there are 5 nights in the Congress period.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

Whilst talking about events, here is a report of the Annual Aylesford, Kent Weekend which always takes place in the Autumn. A friendly international weekend in Kent.

To call an annual gathering of Esperanto "Internacia Amikeca Renkontiĝo" speakers seems almost to be tempting fate. What if everyone who turns up just happens to be English? Or they all take an instant dislike to one another and spend the weekend in sullen silence? Fortunately no such misfortunes characterised this October's meeting at The Friars, Aylesford, near Maidstone in Kent. Thanks to some excellent public relations work by Helga and John Rapley at Kvinpetalo, the French are now well aware of what this annual event has to offer, arriving this year in such numbers as to tip the scales slightly in favour of those for whom English was not their first language. And as for

friendliness - well, fine weather, a tranquil setting and a varied programme of activities put everyone in the mood to renew old friendships and to make new ones.

Almost everyone has a carefree side to their nature as well as a serious one. The programme catered for both sides. This year's guest speaker, Marjorie Boulton drew upon both scholarship and personal reminiscences in her lecture on Iris Murdoch. This eminent novelist and philosopher, who died in February, was revealed both as a scholar of formidable intellect and as a kind-hearted and genuinely modest human being. By way of contrast, Dr. Boulton's subject on the following day was "Esperanto Interjections". Punctuated by many humorous observations, this talk also contained a wealth of information for anyone aspiring to a truly international speech style. A long-standing tradition of this annual event is that participants themselves provide a supporting programme of talks, presentations and entertainment. These too were impressive both for their quality and variety. A fine Sunday afternoon offered an opportunity to visit the Museum of Kent Life where, by a stroke of good fortune, a Festival of Apples and Cider was in full swing. This might possibly have made the optional return trip on foot along the banks of the Medway a little hazardous, but in the event all walkers returned safely. They were also in time for a cup of Fairtrade coffee or tea, generously provided by Ana Montesinos de Gomis, who earlier in the day had spoken about changing attitudes to ethical trading and organically grown food. Next year's Internacia Amikeca Renkontiĝo ' has been fixed, so be sure to keep the weekend of 29 Sep. - 2 Oct. free of all engagements. You may otherwise miss out on what promises to be a magical millennial miscellany!

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# A correspondent in an exotic location

Razen Manandhar writes from Nepal seeking pen friends. He is active in the Esperanto movement there and is a journalist on 'THE KATMANDU POST'. He is 29 years old and learned the international language 9 years ago. His address is P.O.Box 3447, Katmandu, Nepal. Email esperanto@domo.mos.com.np. Why not send him a message?

#### \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

# A Strange request!

Recently, for a film sponsored by the European Media Development Agency, the office was asked to translate the following into Esperanto. " Mother! You seem to have cut my fringe an inch shorter on the left". We obliged!

We were also sent a photocopy of a Postcard sent from Germany to England in 1938 with the we translate request that it. Academician is writing a book detailing the history of the 20th Century in Postcards. The book will be published in Britain and the USA and there will also be an accompanying BBC Programme. ESPERANTO MAGAZINES 2000

\*\*\*\*\*\*

The more you read, the better your knowledge. Here is a list of magazines to which you can subscribe through E.A.B. However please send payment with your order direct to Paul Hewitt at 26 Highfield Rd, North Thoresby, Grimsby, DN36 5RT. If you are not sure which magazine is most suitable to your level of understanding of Esperanto, give Paul a ring on 01472 840 896 and seek his advice

- > JUNA AMIKO Sub. £8.00, 4 issues per annum. An excellent magazine for school students, beginners of all ages and course leaders. Special rates for group subscriptions are available on request. Se vi instruas Esperanton. Se vi lernas Esperanton. Se vi volas fortigi ĝin. Abonu al la lernejana gazeto.
- ESPERANTO EKO Sub. £6.00. 4 Issues per year. One of the most interesting initiatives undertaken in recent years. Subscribe at any time of the year. EKO has 3 aims: -
- 1) To inform the public about Esperanto.
- 2) To encourage people to start learning the language.
- 3) To encourage and help existing learners. PLEASE NOTE - If you already subscribe to Esperanto Eko through Brian Burnett, please continue to send your renewal subscription directly to him.

- EL POPOLA ĈINIO Sub. £22.00. A verv colourful and interesting monthly magazine from China. A must for beginner and expert alike. Subscribe at any time of the year.
- > EVENTOJ Dusemajne (escepte aŭguston). Novaĵoj pri Esperanto kaj elektitaj represaĵoj. £24.00 aŭ £27.00 aere.
- > KOMENCANTO An ideal 8 times a year magazine for beginners. Price 13 euros which at the November 2 rate of 1.5641 = £8.31p (free sample copy available on receipt of a S.A.E.
- > LITERATURA FOIRO Dumonata kultura revuo £17.00
- ▶ LAŬTE Sub. £12.00 "Dumonata Liberesprima Gazeto". Celas plejeble favori liberan esprimadon de iuj abonantoj pri ĉiuj temoj, sen tabuo kaj sen cenzuro. 6 numeroj jare + literatura suplemento. Ĉiu numero ampleksas minimume 36 paghoin, kun ebleco atingi 72 paĝojn, laŭ la ricevita materialo.
- LA ONDO DE ESPERANTO Monata socikultura revuo Eldonita en Ekaterinburg, Rusio, bela aspekto kun interesaj eroj kaj novaĵoj. £15
- > FONTO Monata literatura magazino £19.00
- LA JARO Persona taglibro kun multegai informoj, inkl-e naciajn kaj religiajn festojn £3.90 aŭ £5.40 aere
- > RET-INFO Interreta novaĵservo pri la plej aktualaj aferoj de la Esperanto movado. £14.50
- LA MIGRANTO Sub. £6.00. Four issues per annum of the interesting magazine of "La Esperantistai Naturamikoi" - a similar organisation to YHA with a large number of "houses" throughout Europe and an interest in ecological affairs.
- MONATO Sub. £29. Unu el la plej bonkonataj kaj unikaj gazetoj en Esperantio. 12 numeroj jare
- ▶ LA KANCERKLINIKO Sub. £15.00. Subscription brings 5 issues. Subscribe at any

time of the year. "Kultura, politika, skandalema, ajnista".

- ➤ LITOVA STELO Belaspekta, interesa. Abonoj ne havas limdaton - Abonintoj ricevos ses numerojn. Abono £10.
- ➤ HEROLDO DE ESPERANTO 16 fojojn jare. Sendependa gazeto pri la Esperantomovado. £18.50

Except where mentioned subscriptions run from January to December. Cheques should be made payable to P. Hewitt. (No receipts will be sent unless specifically requested.)

26 Highfield Rd., North Thoresby, GRIMSBY, DN36 5RT. 01472-840896

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# **The Book Service**

Please send Cash with Order. Phone the office for the price, if you don't have a price list.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# The Future of our Publications

With the wish of William Auld to retire as editor of La Brita Esperantisto we now have to rethink our strategy in respect of the three publications that most concern us. When I (your Hon. Sec. Eric Walker) joined, I used to receive two publications. One was L.B.E., which was almost exclusively in Esperanto, although some articles were written in 'beginners' Esperanto; it was printed on good quality art paper. The other was Esperanto News. This was run off in the office on an offset litho printer. This was almost exclusively in English and contained ephemeral and topical news about E.A.B. and the world of Esperanto. For reasons of economy the two publications were merged.

In recent years there have been complaints that L.B.E. was too weighted to the linguists and did not contain sufficient articles for beginners (I feel that the editor had an almost impossible task to serve two markets with the same publication).

However to fill this gap, Brian Burnett started EKo, and a very lively magazine it is for beginners. It is not an E.A.B. publication although some of our members have helped by writing articles and proof reading. Nevertheless the main burden fell on Brian as an individual and I think we all owe a vote of thanks to him.

Another complaint in recent times has been that the members are not sufficiently informed of what is happening, and, just as important, they don't have much say in future developments. Therefore I started EAB-Update to fill this gap.

Now, with the sale of our London premises and the forthcoming appointment of a Director who, in the main, will not have to bother much about routine office administration, we are into another dimension and various paths forward can be considered.

Various questions come to mind:

- ➤ Should L.B.E. become again a magazine almost completely in Esperanto and not concerned with E.A.B. day by day activities?
- ➤ Should EAB-Update be combined with EKo or should it continue as a purely English report of what is happening?
- > Should we reduce our subscription fee and stop having a magazine which is aimed mainly at experts and encourage them instead to subscribe to one of the excellent international magazines which are mentioned above?
- Should we have a basic subscription fee which does not automatically include delivery of a magazine apart from EAB-Update, thus reducing drastically the subscription fee and making the taking of any magazine an optional matter? (This runs the risk that take up of L.B.E. or EKo might be so low as to make publication of them not economic without a subsidy).

What do YOU think? (Write in with your views within the next month please.)

\*\*\*\*\*\*

November 1999

# Nominations for the Management Committee

Canditates for the Management Committee should be paid up members and nominated by two other fully paid up members. Nominations must be received at the office not later than 31st January 2000. (Candidates should be aware that as well as attending six meetings during the year, one of which will be a residential weekend, there is considerable discussion, mainly by e-mail, of matters currently before the committee).

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

# Resolutions for the A.G.M.

These should be submitted to the office not later than 31st January 2000.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# The Red sheet of U.E.A. Vouchers

Enclosed with this EAB-Update is a sheet of vouchers. Every member of EAB is also an Associate member of U.E.A. (We pay a capitation fee of about 60p per member to U.E.A.) Send one of these vouchers if you should write to any UEA delegate anywhere in the world for help or advice.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

#### **Emergencies!**

When something like an unforeseen delay in publishing 'La Brita Esperantisto' happens, it would be nice to be able to send to as many members as possible via the internet, a bulletin and explanation. If you have an email address, please send it to the Hon. Sec. at <a href="mailto:ericwalker@gn.apc.org">ericwalker@gn.apc.org</a>. You will then be put in a group to receive information if it should become advisable.

Eric Walker, Nacton, Ipswich, IP10 OLA, Gt. Britain. Tel +44 (0)1473 717 088. Fax +44 (0)1473 274 531